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MINUTES 

Cumberland Town Council Meeting 

Town Council Chambers 

MONDAY, June 28, 2021 

5:30 P.M. Recognition Ceremony for George Turner 

 

7:00 P.M. Call to Order 

Present:    Councilors Copp, Edes, Foster, Gruber, Segrist, Storey-King and Vail 

 

I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Copp, to accept the June 14, 2021 meeting 

minutes as presented. 

VOTE: 7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

II. MANAGER’S REPORT 

Paving for this year has begun.  The west side of Town is complete and additional paving will continue 

on the Foreside in a few weeks. We will be paving on Main Street & Greely Road Extension perhaps as 

soon as July 19th. 

 

Please comply with our Fireworks Ordinances and use extra caution with the dry conditions we are 

experiencing.  Details on the discharge of fireworks are on our website and on the Town Crier.  

 

Construction on Longwoods Road to Turkey Lane (Rt 9) will begin the week of July 26th and should 

wrap up mid-September. 

 

We closed out the fiscal year in great shape, as you will hear shortly from our Finance Director.  I am 

proud of all our staff who have been here since last June (13 months) providing services to all our 

residents through some difficult times. 

 

We are expecting a less than 1% increase in the tax rate for FY’22.  Tax Assessor, John Brushwein will 

be here on July 26th to review the tax rate.  As of right now, we are expecting about a 30-cent increase. 

 

III. PUBLIC DISCUSSION 

 None 

 

IV. LEGISLATION AND POLICY  

 

21 – 066 To consider and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for the Maine Celebration of Lights to be 

held from November 26th through January 2nd at the Cumberland Fairgrounds.  

Eugene Dean of Fiesta Shows, explained that this is a 1-mile, lit path of LED lights, some animated, with 

holiday music played through an FM transmitter, directly played in attendee’s vehicles.  There is no exterior 

sound generated.  The speed limit is 5 to 10 mph.  There will be a drive-through food booth.  It is a very family 

friendly event with 2 segments of time that they operate, 5-7 p.m. and 7 – 9 p.m.  

 

Councilor Segrist asked the Town Manger is someone has looked at this from a safety standpoint. 

 

Town Manager Shane said that the Town Clerk met with the event coordinators and the Public Safety Chief’s, 

who have approved the layout.  
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Councilor Storey-King said that she has a lot of concerns about traffic and asked Mr. Dean if Fiesta Shows is a 

for-profit organization.  The same event held at the Botanical Gardens in Boothbay is a little different because 

they are a non-profit organization.  

 

Mr. Dean said that they are a for-profit company.  

 

Councilor Foster asked how this event would coincide with the harness racing and how the traffic compares to 

the fair. 

 

President of the Cumberland Farmer’s Club, Lyle Merriweather, said that there will be some overlap with 

harness racing, but some of the racing may be winding down by then, depending on weather conditions.  

Vehicle traffic backing up is not a concern.  They have determined that they have room to stage 125 cars on the 

fairgrounds property without having them in the road.  

 

Chairman Vail said that this may be a for-profit enterprise, but he is assuming that there is some remuneration 

to the Farmer’s Club. 

 

Mr. Merriweather said that there absolutely is. They are also a non-profit, but the past year has been very 

difficult, and they have a lot of costs to cover in order to keep their heads above water.  

 

Chairman Vail asked for any public comment. 

Bruce Sherwin of Blanchard Road asked if there would be police, fire or EMS coverage at this event and will 

there be any cost to the Town. 

 

Town Manager Shane said that there will be no cost to the Town.  Any public safety coverage cost incurred 

will be reimbursed at a detail rate.  

 

Councilor Edes said that after the year we have had with COVID, to get people out to enjoy the holidays is a 

good thing.  This has his full support.  

 

Councilor Copp agreed.  There is no noise, people stay in their vehicles, and it helps the fairgrounds. He will 

support this.  

 

Councilor Segrist said that he agrees with Councilor’s Edes and Copp.  He will likely take his family to this 

event.  He will support it.  

 

Councilor Storey-King said that she is concerned for the neighbors with 1,200 cars per evening going through 

the fairgrounds, and this is not an agricultural use.  

 

Councilor Foster said that this is a wonderful event, but it is a lot of traffic.  She is recalled the discussions 

about the harness racing and the feedback that we got from the neighbors.  This is a lot of impact on one 

neighborhood with traffic.  

 

Chairman Vail said that the burden is on the applicant to make this work for the neighborhood.  If it doesn’t, 

they won’t have to worry about coming back next year.  
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Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to approve the Mass Gathering Permit for the 

Maine Celebration of Lights to be held from November 26th through January 2nd at the Cumberland 

Fairgrounds.  

VOTE: 6-1 (Storey-King opposed) MOTION PASSES 

 

 

21 – 067 To hear a report from the Finance Director re: preliminary end of year financials. 

Finance Director, Helene DiBartolomeo, presented the following: 
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Chairman Vail asked for any public comment. 

No public comment. 

 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Segrist, to accept the finance report and year end 

transfers as presented by the Finance Committee. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

21 – 068 To consider and act on starting the Contract Zone Agreement process pursuant to the CZA 

flow chart.  

Town Manager Shane explained that this project would require a change in our zoning with a Contract Zone 

Agreement, and this is the first step in that process. Alex Timpson is here this evening to describe the project 

and to answer questions.  

 

Mr. Timpson said that this is 60 acres at 76 Longwoods Road.  He is proposing that 52 of those acres be put 

into permanent conservation.  This project will have a working farm, 3 miles of walking trails with a sculpture 

garden, and a grange hall (under 4,000 sf) with a small farm to table, family style restaurant.  Think about a 

working farm, feeding people, people enjoying nature, people enjoying art and acoustic music inside, these 

things all go together.  It will be a cultural grange hall and park for the 21st century.  

 

Town Manager Shane said that this is only one step in a multiple step process.  There will be neighborhood 

meetings, and meetings with the Planning Board and Town Council. 

 

Councilor Segrist asked where the parking would be and how many cars will the parking lot hold. 
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Mr. Timpson said that he wants to keep the disturbed acreage under one acre.  37 to 50 cars would fit on that 

one-acre parking lot.  You will not be able to see the parking lot from Longwoods Road.  

 

Chairman Vail said that this is a great project that has a lot of potential.  

 

Chairman Vail asked for any public comment. 

 

Bill Perkins said that this concept is quite impressive but would like to make sure it won’t be a new source of 

noise for the neighborhood.  He is encouraged that the neighbors will be invited to meetings as this moves 

forward.  

 

Councilor Storey-King responded that the interesting thing about a Contract Zone Agreement is that we can be 

intensely specific with what is allowed and not allowed, and she encouraged Mr. Perkins to participate in the 

neighborhood meetings.  

 

Motion by Councilor Storey-King, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to accept the application from The Grange 

at Longwoods for a Contract Zone Agreement and allow them to continue through CZA the process. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

21 – 069 To award the contract for railroad crossing barriers at Greely Road, Tuttle Road and 

Longwoods Road, to Storey Brothers. 

Chairman Vail explained that this has been a multi-year process and construction costs have gone through the 

roof. We received 2 bids and Storey Brothers was the low bidder at $277,050.00.  

 

Councilor Foster said that even though the price is $100,000 more than we anticipated, if we wait, the cost 

could go up even more due to raising costs of materials and the potential of the requirements changing with the 

sale of Pan Am Railways.  This is for 3 crossings (not including the Muirfield crossing). We are hopeful that 

we will be able to work through the process and do something at the Muirfield crossing, but are not 

anticipating having to spend another $100,000 for that crossing.  The safety systems that are in place at the 

Muirfield crossing will most likely meet the requirements and only minimal enhancements may be needed 

there.  

 

Chairman Vail asked for any public comment. 

Bruce Sherwin of Blanchard Road asked what would happen if the contractor got his bid wrong and his costs 

go over. 

 

Town Manager Shane said that with any project that is over $100,000, the State of Maine requires that a 

performance and payment bond be issued.  This is basically an insurance policy.  

 

Motion by Councilor Edes, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to award the contract for railroad crossing 

barriers at Greely Road, Tuttle Road and Longwoods Road to Storey Brothers, as recommended by the 

Finance Committee. 

VOTE:  6-0-1 (Storey-King abstained) MOTION PASSES 

 

Sally Brown thanked the Town Council.  She and her husband have the misfortune of having the railroad 

tracks next to their house.  Thank you sounds inadequate, but she sincerely thanked everybody involved in 

making this happen.  
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21 – 070 To order the abatement of a malfunctioning wastewater system at property identified as Map 

R03/Lot 38, and to authorize the Town Manager or Code Enforcement Officer to abate the 

same, if necessary, as authorized by 30-A M.R.S. § 3248. 

Town Manager Shane explained the Town will assist in fixing a malfunctioning septic system and placing a 

lien on the property. The Town will be repaid upon the sale or transfer of the property.  Because it is a health 

issue, our Code Enforcement Officer is involved.  It is an area of Town where there is no public water.  
 

Chairman Vail asked for any public comment. 

No public comment. 
 

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to order the abatement of a malfunctioning 

wastewater system at property identified as Map R03/Lot 38, and to authorize the Town Manager or Code 

Enforcement Officer to abate the same, if necessary, as authorized by 30-A M.R.S. § 3248. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

21 – 071 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a liquor license application for Cumberland 

House of Pizza.  

Chairman Vail explained that this is a renewal due to a pause in business during COVID last year. 

 

Chairman Vail opened the Public Hearing. 

No public comment. 

Chairman Vail closed the Public Hearing. 

 

Motion by Councilor Edes, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to approve the liquor license application for 

Cumberland House of Pizza for the period of June 8, 2021 through January 17, 2022. 

VOTE:  6-0-1 (Copp abstained) MOTION PASSES 

 

 

21 – 072 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on amendments to the Cumberland Zoning 

Ordinance, Section 315-6 (Rural Residential Districts); Section 315-7 (Low Density 

Residential District); Section 315-8 (Medium Density Residential District); 315-9 (Village 

Medium-Density Residential District); and 315-21 Town Center District) to increase the 

maximum number of children allowed in Daycare Centers and nursery schools from 20 to a 

maximum of 50, subject to site plan review and Section 315-47, as recommended by the 

Planning Board. 

Town Manager Shane explained that daycares would have to reapply to the Planning Board in order to increase 

the number of children allowed. This will allow the abutters an opportunity to be heard.  The only fee that will 

be applied to the daycare is to reimburse the Town for mailing abutter notices and public notice charge. 

 

Councilor Segrist said that if a daycare increased the number of children from 15 to 50, and wanted to expand 

the footprint of their facility, they would have to go back to the Planning Board for approval of the expansion.  

 

Chairman Vail opened the Public Hearing. 

Jaime Storey-Kiesow, owner of Storey Time Learning Center and Aftercare on Middle Road, said that she 

approached the Town Manager to inquire where the number of 20 children came from.  Nobody seems to 

know, but it is assumed that it came from previous number of licenses. Since COVID, 173 programs in the 

state have closed, which includes 4 programs in Cumberland, North Yarmouth and Falmouth.  This affects 
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over 100 local families.  Her current state license, based on the current building footprint, allows for 32 

children but the Town allows for 20 children. She does not expect a large change in traffic flow because so 

many of their families are siblings. They will be able to offer preschool to the same family that needs aftercare, 

so they would be dropping off and picking up at the same time.  Because the Town aftercare program has a 

waiting list, these families have no place to send their kids in the fall.  She wants to be able to meet the needs 

of their current families.  Increasing the number will allow this to happen.  

 

Chairman Vail closed the Public Hearing. 

 

Councilor Storey-King said that she will be voting on this even though Jaime is her cousin and Donna is her 

sister.  This affects every daycare in Town. She sees this as a significant need in our community.  

 

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to amend the Cumberland Zoning Ordinance, 

Section 315-6 (Rural Residential Districts); Section 315-7 (Low Density Residential District); Section 

315-8 (Medium Density Residential District); 315-9 (Village Medium-Density Residential District); and 

315-21 (Town Center District) to increase the maximum number of children allowed in Daycare Centers 

and Nursery Schools from 20 to a maximum of 50, subject to site plan review and Section 315-47, and to 

collect a fee to cover abutter notice mailings, as recommended by the Planning Board. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

21 – 073 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on approval of annual Victualer’s Licenses for 

non-profit organizations for the period of July 1, 2021 – June 30, 2022. 

Chairman Vail opened the Public Hearing. 

No public comment. 

Chairman Vail closed the Public Hearing. 

 

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to approve the annual Victualer’s Licenses for 

non-profit organizations for the period of July 1, 2021 – June 30, 2022. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

21 – 074 Town Council Committee assignments.  

Councilor Copp read the 2021-22 Town Council Committee Assignments: 

 

AD HOC COMMITTEES: 

                 

Aging In Place Committee    Councilors Foster and Gruber 

Board of Appeals      Councilor Foster 

Coastal Waters Commission    Councilors Gruber, Segrist and Vail 

Historical Society Building Committee   Councilors Gruber and Vail 

Housing Authority     Councilor Gruber and Vail 

Lands & Conservation Commission   Councilors Foster, Gruber and Segrist 

Planning Board      Councilor Gruber and Vail 

Prince Memorial Library Advisory Board  Councilor Storey-King 

Recreation/Community Education Advisory Board Councilor Storey-King 

Shellfish Conservation Commission   Councilor Gruber 
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COUNCIL COMMITTEES: 

 

Board/Committee Nominating Committee  Councilor Copp, Gruber, and Segrist 

Senior Property Tax Committee    Councilors Copp, Foster and Storey-King 

Cumberland/No.Yarmouth Joint Standing Comm. Councilors Edes, Foster and Storey-King  

Falmouth/Cumberland Chamber of Commerce  Councilor Vail, Alternate, Councilor Segrist 

Finance Committee     Councilors Foster, Gruber, Segrist and Vail 

Ordinance Committee     Councilors Edes, Storey-King, and Vail 

TIF Committee      Councilors Copp, Gruber, Segrist  

ECOMAINE (RWS)     Manager Shane 

ECOMAINE – Alternate     Assistant Manager Bolduc 

Greater Portland Council of Government   Councilor Storey-King and Vail 

PACTS Policy Committee    Manager Shane 

 PACTS Policy Committee – Alternate   Councilor Gruber 

 

Motion by Councilor Foster, seconded by Councilor Storey-King, to approve the FY’22 Town Council 

Committee Assignments as presented. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

Councilor Segrist – no new business. 

 

Councilor Storey-King – The fireworks ordinance allows the following times for Independence Day 

fireworks: July 3rd from 9 a.m. to 10 p.m., July 4th from 9 a.m. to 12:30 a.m., and July 5th from 9 a.m. to 

10 p.m.  She hopes that people are respectful of their neighbors and if you know that you have a 

neighbor that has difficulty with fireworks, you might want to notify them if you intend to use 

fireworks. She wished everyone a happy and safe Independence Day. 

 

She was the lone Councilor at the Farmer’s Market on Saturday. She brought her dog along and 

enjoyed spending her time with Carolyn Small, who was there selling all things bicentennial.  

 

Councilor Gruber – The food pantry served 55 customers last week.  Thank you to all the volunteers 

who work at the food pantry. 

 

The Coastal Waters Commission and the Finance Committee met last week.  He appreciates all the 

work these committees do.  

 

Chairman Vail – He and Councilor Foster met with the Town Manager to discuss Town Council goal 

setting for the next year. He is excited about the next year and getting to work. Some items that will be 

discussed are property revaluation, begin the update to the comprehensive plan, building a relationship 

with the school board, improving our relationship with North Yarmouth, exploring shared services 

opportunities with surrounding Towns, building community support networks, mental wellness support, 

climate change, farmlands, and natural resources.  

 

Last Friday, he met with the School Board Chair, Brian Sites and Jim Moulton (North Yarmouth Select 

Board members).  It was a very productive meeting and there was a mutual understanding that the three 

entities must get together and start talking about shared services, combined efforts, and an 

understanding that the school cannot continue to be a mechanism to take taxpayers dollars without an 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

JUNE 28, 2021 
10 

 

explanation of the cost.  More meetings will take place with all the members of the 3 boards.  He feels 

that we can make some great accomplishments. 

 

Councilor Foster – She extended an invitation to our entire community, as well as our neighbors in 

North Yarmouth, to an event on Wednesday, June 30th from 6:00-8:00 pm at Skyline Farm in North 

Yarmouth. The Cumberland, North Yarmouth, MSAD 51 Mental Health Committee will be holding a 

“Growing Gratitude” conversation with MSAD 51's Risk Assessment/Mental Health Specialist, Eric 

Brown.  This is a family friendly event with activities for children while the adults attend the session.  

 

Councilor Edes – We had a gathering earlier this evening for George Turner.  He thanked George for 

everything he has done for our Town.  He thanked Councilor Segrist for his comments to George this 

evening and thanked Councilor Foster for her kind words to Bill Stiles last year.  Their actions show 

the quality of our newest Town Councilors. 

 

Councilor Copp – We received an email from a resident regarding medical marijuana facilities in the 

west end of Town.  Some residents of the west end think that we have turned our back on this problem, 

which we absolutely have not.  The State of Maine put us between a rock and a hard place two years 

ago and made us choose where we wanted these facilities to be allowed in Town. As a Council, we 

looked at our zoning and decided where we thought it would be best to allow these facilities.  This was 

forced on us, and we gave it a considerable amount of thought and consideration. 

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Councilor Edes, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to adjourn. 

VOTE: 7-0 

TIME:  9:03 P.M. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

 

 

 

Brenda L. Moore 

Council Secretary  

 


